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1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume
3 16.)

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. All right.

5 Let's go ahead and grab our seats and we can get
6 started.

7 So we are going to transition here to FRF.
8 You may call your once. I think your witness 1is
9 already here.

10 MR. BREW: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I call
11 Tony Georgis to the stand.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Georgis, do you mind
13 standing and raising your right hand?

14 Whereupon,

15 TONY GEORGIS

16 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
17 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

18 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

19 THE WITNESS: Yes, I do.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
21 you.

22 Once you guys are ready, you may continue.
23 MR. BREW: Thank vyou.

24 EXAMINATION

25 BY MR. BREW:
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1 Q Mr. Georgis, could you please state your full
2 name and business address, please?

3 A It's Tony Georgis. Business address 1s 225
4 Union Boulevard, Suite 450, Lakewood, Colorado.

5 Q And on June 9th, did you have cause to be

6 filed direct testimony of Tony Georgis on behalf of the
7 Florida Retail Federation?

8 A Yes.

9 Q And is that testimony 60 pages of questions
10 and answers?

11 A Yes, it is.

12 Q And do you have any corrections to that

13 testimony?

14 A Yes. I have two specific corrections. The
15 first on page three, line 12, replace the 8,000

16 customers with 1,500. And on page 58, line 12 again,
17 replace $10.07 per kW are $9.63 cents per kW.

18 Q Do you have any other additional corrections
19 to that testimony?
20 A No, I do not.
21 Q And if I asked you the questions in that
22 testimony today, would your answers, as corrected, be
23 the same today?
24 A Yes.

25 MR. BREW: Mr. Chairman, I ask that the
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prefiled testimony of Tony Georglis be entered into
the record as though at the read.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

MR. BREW: Thank vyou.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Tony

Georgis was inserted.)
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BY MR. BREW:

Q Mr. Georgis, did you also have five exhibits
labeled TMG-1 through 5 that was appended to your direct
prefiled direct testimony?

A Yes, I do.

MR. BREW: And, Your Honor, I would note that

in the CEL, they are marked as Exhibits 247 to 251.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MR. BREW:

Q And, Mr. Georgis, were those exhibits prepared
or compiled by you or under your supervision?

A Yes, with the exception of two, they are
excerpts from the NARUC cost allocation manual, and
there is an excerpt from the FPL ten-year site plan as
well.

Q Okay. Thank you.

Mr. Georgis, do you have a short summary of

your prefiled testimony?

A Yes.
Q Would you like to give that now, please?
A Sure.

Good morning, Commissioners. I am the

managing director of a consulting firm, utility
consulting firm NewGen Strategies and Solutions, and I

submitted testimony on behalf of the Florida Retail
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Federation.

The Retail Federation is an association that
acts on behalf of its retail business members. These
businesses have thousands of accounts in FPL's system,
and it has intervened in many Commission dockets on
behalf of its members over the last 20 years.

In my testimony, I discuss numerous errors and
adjustments that are needed in the FPL embedded cost of
service study. In that regard, I explained FPL's
demand-related production costs should be allocated on
its 4 CP, or four summer months June through September.
FPL's system is distinctly a summer peaking system, and
consequently, that 4 CP allocator is most appropriate
for the system.

Next, based on the material issues I discuss
with respect to the cost of service study, I recommend
that the revenue increases authorized in this case would
be allocated amongst the classes on an equal percentage
basis.

Finally, I discuss FPL's proposal in its
direct case to reduce the interruptible service credit
provided to the participants in the CILC and the CDR
demand response program should rejected. I explain that
this program provides wvaluable capacity resources that

total roughly 1,000 megawatts, and that it is dispersed
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1 throughout the FPL system, quickly able to assist FPL

2 during any type of system condition or outages. The

3 program's performance requirements are very demanding in
4 terms of short notice, potential duration of the events
5 and the penalties for failure to perform. I explain

6 that there is no reasonable basis for reducing the

7 credits, and the credits currently available

8 significantly understate the cost-effectiveness and

9 value of the program.

10 Over the years, FPL has avoided the

11 construction of hundreds of megawatts of generation that
12 would otherwise be in the rate case today. Going

13 forward, FPL admits the program participants will allow
14 FPL to avoid the construction of hundreds of additional
15 megawatts of battery storage over the next five years.
16 I calculated that the ongoing embedded cost benefits, as
17 well as the going forward capacity demonstrate that the
18 CILC/CDR program is worth considerably more than the

19 current credit.

20 Thank you. And I am available for any

21 questions.

22 MR. BREW: The witness 1is available for
23 cross-examination.

24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
25 OPC, you are recognized.
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MR. PONCE: Nothing from OPC. Thank you.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q Good morning.
A Good morning.

Q On page 13, lines 18 through 19 of your
testimony, you point out that solar is only expected to
comprise about 13.6 percent of FPL's annual production,
is that right?

A I am sorry, Just a moment. I am getting
though that page. Page 13, you said?

Q Yeah, page 13.

A Yes.

Q You would agree that the total production
plant in the rate base that solar comprise would be
greater than that, correct?

A The rate base, I am sorry?

Q Yes. Yes. 1Its percent as part of the rate
base would be higher than that?

A Yes.

Q You would also agree that FPL's solar PV
energy generation is not dispatchable and cannot be

counted upon to meet the system peak demands?
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3 drivers of FPL's capital initiatives is aggressive

4 investment in large-scale solar PV projects?

8 drivers of FPL's current capital initiatives is

9 aggressive investment in large-scale solar PV projects?
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A Yes.

Q Would you also agree that some of the largest

A I am sorry, could you restate that?
Q Absolutely.

Would you also agree that some of the largest

MR. BREW: Excuse me, Mr. Bradley, is there a
particular part of his testimony you are referring
to?

MR. MARSHALL: We can go to -- I think
Mr. Georgis discusses solar PV investments around
pages 15 to 16 of his testimony.

MR. BREW: Thank you.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: And, Mr. Georgis, as what
you see behind me, you also see on the screen in
front of you. And then once it's on the screen in
front of you, you have the ability to scroll
through and control it.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No problem.

THE WITNESS: I am sorry, could you state

where I am in regards to the investments or the

Premier Reporting
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amount of investments?
BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Right, that you would agree that FPL has
made -- has had a capital initiative, capital spending

in making aggressive investment in large-scale solar PV

projects?
A Yes, they are significant PV investments.
Q And does that result in moving the net peak to

around 8:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. timeframe by 2027?

A That is my understanding, based on FPL's
testimony.
Q And would you agree that at that time, 8:00 to

9:00 p.m. solar would contribute little capacity to

serve firm load?

A Yes.
Q Page 25, line 12 of your testimony -- I will
give you a minute to get there -- you refer to the

monthly coincident peaks and the customer classes
contributions to those shifting peaks?

A I refer to it, yes, but they aren't available.

Q And the reference to the shifting peaks, is
that referring to the net peak, not the system peak?

A Correct. The peak to which FPL has to build
infrastructure, and the batteries, and being deployed,

and meeting that system peak.
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Q And you testify in favor of the 4 CP
methodology based on the coincident peaks of June, July,
August and September?

A Correct.

Q On page 34, lines two through five of your
testimony, you testify about regarding classifying labor
costs as fixed and demand-related for the production
function and operations?

A Correct.

Q Are all 100 percent of FPL's labor costs for
production and operations incurred during the coincident
peaks of June, July, August and September?

A Labor costs are a fixed cost for FPL. They
don't change with the amount of energy that is produced
or used by consumers, so it's there -- or it's there to
meet the peaks.

Q And so are all 100 percent of FPL's labor
costs for production and operations incurred during
those coincident peaks?

A Yes. FPL deploys operational cost, labor
cost, infrastructure cost to meet those -- design the
system to its peak.

Q Right. I understand, you know, the testimony
designed to meet the peak, but is that the only time

that they incur those labor costs?
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1 A FPL has -- labor costs are year-round, or they
2 pay them year-round.
3 Q If we could next go to master page C17-2312,

4 as part of Exhibit 647?

5 Have you seen this before?
6 A Yes.
7 Q And this is based on FPL's stochastic loss of

8 load probability analysis for 20277

9 A Correct.

10 Q And you don't testify against the use of the
11 stochastic loss of load probability analysis in your

12 testimony, is that right?

13 A No, I do not.

14 0 And does this show October to be the month

15 with the most critical for system reliability?

16 A It is highlighted, but I would mention all the
17 other shaded areas are mostly in the summer months. And
18 in addition in this exhibit and in the testimony, they
19 state clearly that the -- in the future, during this
20 test year, the net peaks in the summer are what's going
21 to be driving FPL's investments.
22 Q But just to be clear, October is not one of
23 the four months in your 4 CP?
24 A No, it is not.

25 Q And April isn't either?
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A No, it's not in the June to September 4 CP.

Q Would you also agree that FPL, especially in
its northwest territory, can have significant winter
peaks?

A I don't believe I speak to that in my
testimony, but I will take your word for it.

Q Do you know if northwest -- the Northwest
Florida territory of FPL had an all-time peak in January
of 2025?

A I do not know if they had an all-time peak in
that part of their system.

Q And do you know if -- are you familiar with
the 522-megawatt Northwest Florida Battery Project?

A I don't believe I speak to that in my
testimony, but I am aware of it.

Q And do you know if that is the biggest single
capacity addition to FPL's system this year?

A I do not know that.

Q And do you know if it's being added for -- to
meet a winter reliability need?

A Again, if it's in a regional portion of the
system, it's not the overall system, I speak in my
testimony to the overall system peaks and the net peaks
that are driving the investments for the generation and

transmission system.
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1 Q So do you know if it's being added for a

2 winter reliability need?

3 A I am not familiar with that resource.

4 Q And none of your 4 CP months would be during

5 the winter?

6 A Correct. They are the summer peaking months.
7 Q And your proposed revenue allocation would not
8 be based on a cost of service study, correct?

9 A As I state in my testimony, there isn't a cost
10 of service study that reflects the future conditions.

11 Without those conditions, there isn't a cost of service
12 study to allocate the costs, thus, the equal percentage.
13 Q And so am I correct that you would not,

14 therefore, have a cost of service study showing that a
15 flat revenue allocation is moving the customer classes
lo closer to parity?

17 A There i1s no cost of service study to show one
18 way or the other, thus, the need for it.

19 Q Switching topics to the CDR and CILC credits.
20 Would you agree that customers receiving those credits
21 have not been interrupted in more than 10 years?
22 A I do not know the exact information on when
23 they have interrupted, no.
24 Q If we can go to page 48 line 14 of your

25 testimony? Here, you say that they provide 1,004
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1 megawatts of -- am I reading your testimony correctly
2 that you are testifying that the CILC and CDR programs
3 provide approximately 1,004 megawatts of callable load

4 reduction?

5 A Yes.

6 Q And you cite there your Exhibit TMG-3, page

7 177

8 A Correct.

9 Q If we could go to master page C41-4605? This

10 is going to be part of Exhibit 249, Exhibit TMG-3 page

11 17.

12 Do you have that in front of you now?

13 A Yes, I do.

14 Q And is that the -- do you see for 2025, the

15 C/I load management, is that the 1,004 megawatt figure
16 you are referring to?

17 A Correct.

18 Q Does the footnote to that indicate that that
19 also includes FPL's Business On-Call Program?

20 A Yes.

21 0 And that program is separate from the CDR and
22 CILC programs, correct?

23 A Yes.

24 Q If we could go to page 53 of your testimony,

25 line 18. This is where you testify regarding the

premier-reporting.com
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embedded cost benefit of the CILC and CDR programs?

A I am sorry, line 18, you said?

Q Yes.

A Yes. That's the embedded cost, what's been
avoided.

Q And you testify that that's approximately

$33.64 per kilowatt?
A Yes, that's the -- that's what FPL has avoided
historically with the programs.

Q And the current value of that is $8.76 per

kilowatt?
A The current -- yes, the CILC/CDR credit.
Q And so your testimony would be that the

embedded value is 3.84 times the current value?

A Correct. There is a misalignment in the cost
of service between the cost -- or the value in the
current credit that they are receiving, because that
takes place in the DSM docket, versus what they have
avoided historically —-- what FPL has avoided
historically with the investments that they have avoided
with the CILC and CDR credits. By avoiding that, that's
embedded in the embedded cost and cost of service.

Q If we could go to master page J1112, as part
of Exhibit 87

Do you see present revenues at the top by the
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1 various classes, including the CILC and the current CILC
2 and CDR credit offset?

3 A Yes, I see the sales at the top, I think, you
4 are referencing.

5 Q And so if we looked at class CILC-1D and

6 multiplied the current credit by a factor of 3.84, would
7 you accept, subject to check, that that would be over

8 $87 million-?

9 A Subject to check, yes.

10 o] And that would be more than the entire revenue

11 from the class?

12 A That number is higher. That's the value of
13 the embedded avoidance -- avoided costs.
14 Q And if we do the same kind of math, would you

15 accept, subject to check, for CILC-1T that the embedded
16 cost value that you calculated would also be higher than

17 the entire sales from the class?

18 A Which -- I am sorry, which class?

19 Q CILC-1T"?

20 A 1T? Subject to check.

21 Q And I guess my question is, is how can the

22 embedded value of the credit be higher than all revenue
23 from the class?
24 A The embedded -- I don't recommend that the

25 credit be taken to the embedded cost, but this is a
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1 historical misalignment of the cost and benefit of the
2 program. Since the program is -- the credit value is
3 derived in a different docket, it's not embedded or

4 linked to the cost of service.

5 In the cost of service, what you would do is
6 either reduce the allocations of the firm capacity to
7 these classes or give them the credit back at the

8 embedded costs. Since that's not done and it's

9 calculated separately, I can't comment as to why it

10 would be higher.

11 Q And it would not be your testimony that just
12 by plugging in a CILC-1T customer onto the grid, that
13 that, absent them paying revenues, that that is somehow
14 generating money to the general body of ratepayers,

15 correct?

16 A I am sorry, I don't think I fully follow the
17 question. So a new customer coming --
18 Q Well, right -- I mean, I am just trying to get

19 at how, you know, the idea that the embedded credit

20 value, you know, is more than the revenue from the

21 class, like, just by being -- or an existing CILC-1T

22 customer, absent them paying a bill, it doesn't generate
23 revenue for the general body of customers, correct?

24 A Sure. And the issue is the disconnect between

25 how the credit is valued, it's cost of service i1if the
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impact of the system of the CILC and CDR customers were
actually shown in here, the amount of curtailable
interruptible load would simply be reduced from the
allocations from the CP -- the 4 CP or the 12 CP
allocation.

That's not what's happening. The value is --
the value is calculated somewhere else and then credited
back. So there is a disconnect between the cost of
service study and the DSM study, and because they are
commingled, it's not allocated properly.

What would happen is it simply reduces the
allocation of costs. Since there would still be costs
and a rate outcome, or revenue outcome from these
customers, it would just be a lower amount, and the
credit would be removed.

Q You testify that the CILC/CDR credit should be

increased by 10 percent to $9.63 per kilowatt, is that

right?
A Correct.
Q And would that 10-percent increase come at a

cost of about 83-and-a-half million dollars per year,
not the 10 percent, but the total CDR/CILC incentive
cost at that point?

A Subject to checking the math, yes.

Q And through the year 2030, that would be an
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almost cost of $418 million to the general body of
ratepayers?

A Again, I didn't testify to total amount, so I
can't confirm those numbers.

Q Would you agree that 3,953 megawatts of
four-hour batteries would be more than enough to meet
the 1,000 megawatts of reliable capacity for six hours?

A I didn't -- I don't believe I testified to the
amount of batteries that would be needed for the roughly
thousand megawatts available. I mean, they are not
similar resources or quality or valve of resources
either.

Q Do you believe that almost 4,000 megawatts of
four-hour batteries could meet the need for reliable --
1,000 megawatts of reliable capacity for six hours?

A I haven't done those calculations and I
couldn't affirm it.

Q Do you know if FPL's calculation of the
revenue requirement for that number of batteries for the

period of 2026 through 2029 is just over $255 million?

A I have not done that calculation or verified
it, no.
Q Thank you, Mr. Johnson. That's all my

questions this morning.

A Thank vyou.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

2 FATIR.

3 MR. LAVIA: ©No questions.

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

5 MR. MAY: ©No questions.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

7 MS. EATON: No questions.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

9 CAPTAIN RIVERA: ©No questions.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

11 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

13 MS. MONCADA: No qguestions.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

15 MR. STILLER: No questions.

16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there
17 any questions?

18 Seeing none, back to FRF.

19 MR. BREW: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
20 We would move the -- Mr. Georgis' Exhibits No.
21 247 to 251 into the record, and ask that the
22 witness be excused.
23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Assuming there is no
24 objections to those, seeing none, so moved.
25 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 247-251 were received
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into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
be moved into the record? Seeing none.

Thank you, Mr. Georgis. You are excused.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's stay with FRF, and
you can call your next witness.

MR. BREW: That's all I got.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Staff, I'm just
going to double check that we are going to go to
FEL?

MR. STILLER: Is Witness Ly here to testify?

MR. MOYLE: Yeah, he is, and I think our
friends at LULAC also have a witness that's a cost
of service witness that would go of after Mr. Ly.
Mr. Ly, I am sorry.

MR. STILLER: I am sorry.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So who is tendering Mr. Ly?

MR. MOYLE: FIPUG.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. I just -- and
let me then -- it's okay to go back to FIPUG then?

MR. STILLER: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. Sorry
for the confusion.

MR. MOYLE: No worries. We grouped them all
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1 cost of service. We didn't really put them in

2 order so that's understandable.

3 FIPUG would like to call Mr. Jonathan Ly to

4 the stand.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Ly, do you mind staying
6 standing and raising your right hand?

7 Whereupon,

8 JONATHAN LY

9 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
10 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

11 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

12 THE WITNESS: I do.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
14 you.

15 Feel free to get settled in, and I will throw
16 it back to FIPUG once you guys are get ready.

17 EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. MOYLE:

19 Q Good morning, Mr. Ly. Please state your name
20 and business address for the record.

21 A My name 1s Jonathan Ly. My business address
22 is 14323 South Outer 40 Road, Suite 200N, St. Louils,

23 Missouri, ©3107.

24 Q Thank you.

25 Did you cause direct testimony and Exhibits 1
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through 3 to be filed in this case on June 9th, 20257

A Yes.

Q And did you also cause to be filed errata on
or about July 14th, 20257

A Yes.

Q If T asked you the questions that are set
forth in your prefiled testimony today, would your

answers be the same?

A Yes, they would.

Q Do you have any corrections to your testimony?

A No, not at this time.

Q Okay. Have you prepared a summary of your
testimony?

A Yes, I have.

Q Okay. Would you please provide that to the

Commission and to the parties?
A Of course.

Good morning, Commissioners. My testimony
sponsors FIPUG's revised class cost of service study,
which was discussed in greater detail earlier this
morning by my colleague Mr. Pollock. In addition, I
also address Issues 99 and 100 regarding FPL's proposal
to adjust credits paid to participating customers
through the commercial and industrial load control and

commercial and industrial demand reduction programs.
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1 These programs, which I will refer to as the CILC and

2 CDR programs, respectively, represent a valuable tool

3 for maintaining reliability both on FPL's system and in
4 the state of Florida at large.

5 First, FPL does not plan its system to serve

6 loads participating in the CILC and CDR programs, so the
7 company 1s not required to build capacity to meet these
8 needs. Furthermore, during emergency conditions in

9 which there is insufficient capacity to serve firm loads
10 anywhere in the state, FPL may call upon these customers
11 to curtail their usage for an unlimited duration as

12 necessary to maintain the reliability of the electric

13 system within the state. In return, participants

14 receive a credit from FPL for agreeing to curtail load.
15 These payments are analogous to the cost required to

16 maintain a firetruck. Although, you hope to never have
17 to call upon a firetruck, it is absolutely critical to
18 have available when emergencies arise.

19 Despite the value these programs offer to the
20 grid, FPL is proposing to reduce these credits by 29
21 percent based upon a positive benefit analysis conducted
22 in the overall cost simulation model. However, FPL made
23 two critical assumptions which unduly diminish the
24 capacity value CILC and CDR programs.

25 First, FPL ignored existing interconnections
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1 with neighboring utilities by treating its system as an
2 electric island.

3 Second, FPL assumed that these programs could
4 be deployed for no more than six hours, despite the fact
5 that there are no limitations on how long curtailments

6 may last in emergency situations.

7 As a result of these assumptions, the value of
8 these programs to FPL's system 1s severely understated.
9 Without these constraints, the CILC and CDR programs

10 could effectively provide 100 percent of their capacity
11 as firm capacity. FPL's model needlessly complicates

12 the valuation of the CILC and CDR programs. The wvalue
13 of these programs is directly related to their ability
14 to defer resource additions. Specifically in this case,
15 FPL assumes that these programs will defer the addition
lo of future battery resources. The avoided cost of these
17 batteries on a per kilowatt basis significantly higher
18 than the current credit paid through the CILC and CDR

19 programs, therefore, the credits paid to participants
20 could be significantly increased, and these programs
21 would still cost-effectively defer the addition of more
22 costly battery resources, thereby, fitting the system as
23 a whole.
24 Based upon increases in FPL's production plant

25 in service since its last rate case, I recommend that
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1 the Commission approve a 4l-percent increase in the CILC
2 and CDR credits from $8.76 to $12.32 per kilowatt.
3 Thank you for the opportunity to present this

4 summary of my testimony.

5 Q Thank you.

6 MR. MOYLE: We would like to go ahead and move
7 his prefiled testimony into the record.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

9 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

10 Jonathan Ly was inserted.)
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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1 MR. MOYLE: The witness 1is available for

2 Cross.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC, you are recognized.

4 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the
5 Office of Public Counsel has no gquestions.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FEL?

7 MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

8 EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. MARSHALL:

10 Q Good morning, Mr. Ly.
11 A Good morning, Bradley.
12 Q Would you agree that a key tenet of ratemaking

13 is that customers should pay for the costs that cause

14 the utility to incur to provide electric service to

15 them?
16 A I do agree.
17 Q And you do recommend allocating certain costs,

18 the total revenues on page eight of your testimony?

19 A Yes. That's correct.

20 Q According to FIPUG's corrected cost of service
21 study, aren't some classes, like RS and GS, paying more
22 revenue than indicated by that cost of service?

23 A Subject to check, yes.

24 Q Going to the CILC and CDR credits, if we could

25 go to page 17 of your testimony?
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A I am there.

Q You would agree that FPL has other non-firm
load programs besides the CILC and CDR programs?

A Yes.

Q And just looking at that -- doing some basic
math in my head, in your testimony, it's about half of
the non-firm loads is from other programs?

A Yes, that seems correct.

Q Now, if we could go to master page C39-4419?
This is going to be part of your Exhibit JL-2, which is
going to be Exhibit 245 on the CEL.

A All right. I am there. Sorry.

Q And this shows your derivation of the firm
load 4 CP allocation factors?

A Yes, 1t does.

Q If we could next go to master page F10-2714,

which is Exhibit 984 on the CEL?

A All right. Yeah, I see it.

Q And these would be your workpapers, is that
right?

A Yeah. That's correct.

Q And including for that Exhibit JL-2 that we

were just looking at?
A Yeah.

Q And my question is, did you account in here
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1 for the other 900 megawatts of non-firm load in your

2 derivation of the firm load 4 CP allocation factors?

3 A No, I did not. I believe that these

4 allocation factors were applied specifically to align

5 for CILC and CDR demand credits.

6 Q And to your knowledge, has CILC and CDR

7 customers, they haven't been interrupted in more than 10
8 years, is that right?

9 A That i1s my understanding.

10 Q Now, in your testimony, you discuss the

11 erroneous modeling assumptions FPL made regarding the
12 resource accreditation to the CDR and CILC program as a
13 reason that FPL's cost-effectiveness analysis is wrong,
14 is that right?

15 A Yes. That's correct.

16 Q Are you referring to the effective load

17 carrying capacity from the stochastic loss of load

18 probability analysis in that?

19 A Yes.

20 Q If we to go to master page E92428, as part of

21 Exhibit 439.

22 A All right. I see 1it.

23 Q Have you seen this before?

24 A I have.

25 Q And this is based on the effective load
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1 carrying capacity results from the stochastic loss of

2 load probability analysis, is that right?

3 A I believe that to be correct.
4 Q Wouldn't this indicate that FPL would need to
5 drop the CDR/CILC credit to at least -- down to at least

6 $4.25 per kilowatt by 2029 to say cost-effective?

7 A These numbers include -- are affected by those
8 deficiencies that I identified in my testimony in

9 summary, specifically since they are treating the

10 electrical system as an island, and limiting it to six
11 hour durations, 1t severely reduces the capacity value,
12 and, thus, the cost-effectiveness of it.

13 Q But that would be a yes, that that's what this
14 indicates that?

15 A Is what this indicates, yes.

16 Q And FPL has proposed dropping it to $6.22 per
17 kilowatt?

18 A Yes. That's correct.

19 Q Turning to page 22, line 22 of your testimony,
20 you testified that the CILC and CDR programs have
21 deferred approximately $591 million of capacity

22 additions since 20007

23 A Yes. That's correct.
24 Q And those current -- and currently, as the
25 program stands right now, you know, there is a -- those
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1 credits amount to a little over $75 million per year?

2 A Subject to check, yes.

3 Q Since 2000, wouldn't the general body of

4 ratepayers have paid well over $1 billion to avoid this
5 $591 million of capacity additions?

6 A I am afraid I haven't made that calculation.
7 Q Now, on page 23, lines 13 to 14 of your

8 testimony, you would agree that Whitley's analysis --

9 Witness Whitley's analysis is based on an incremental
10 2,709 megawatts of battery storage additions?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And would you also agree that CILC/CDR

13 customers do not actually generate power to the grid

14 capable of serving other customers, correct?

15 A I agree, yes.

16 Q And on page 24, line 16 of your testimony,

17 testify that FPL's analysis is flawed because if CDR and
18 CILC customers left, they would require an additional
19 1,080 megawatts of capacity?
20 A Yes, assuming a 20-percent reserve margin and
21 the existing 900 megawatts of capacity.
22 Q So am I understanding your testimony correctly
23 that that would need to be added to the 2,709 megawatts
24 in Mr. Whitley's analysis of capacity that would be

25 needed to serve CILC/CDR customers?
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1 A Yes, assuming that these customers were to
2 leave the -- or to leave the program and become firm
3 load.

4 Q And so that would be a total of 3,789

5 megawatts of capacity needed to serve the 900 megawatts
6 of load represented by the CDR/CILC customers?

7 A Well, that incremental capacity would also

8 serve the general customer base, because those deferred
9 battery additions would have served all customers, not
10 Just these, I guess, in this case converting load.

11 Q Those it incremental battery additions are

12 only for if the CDR/CILC program was discontinued,

13 correct?

14 A That would be if those programs were

15 discontinued because it would have to -- that -- those
lo batteries would serve all customers, and then you would
17 have this incremental load coming from this 900

18 megawatts of program capacity that is then converted to
19 firm load as well.

20 Q Well, I guess my question is do you know if
21 any -- I mean, would you agree that that's a four-to-one
22 ratio of megawatts of capacity to replace the CDR and
23 CILC program?

24 A Subject to check, that math sounds right, but

25 once agailn, that's because this 900 megawatts of program
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1 capacity 1s reducing the need for those battery

2 resources in the first place.

3 Q I guess my question is, do you know of any
4 other customers that would require a four-to-one

5 battery, you know, capacity load ratio to them?

6 A I think you are over —-- or overestimating the
7 impact, because those battery additions that are being,
8 I guess, circumvented by these programs were for the

9 entire system. It was a system benefit. Not merely to

10 serve this 900 megawatts of capacity.

11 Q A system benefit only necessary if the CILC

12 and CDR customers become firm load, essentially that the
13 program is discontinued, right?

14 A No, because in FPL's analysis, those batteries
15 were necessary to serve all customers. They were

16 looking at a system with and without the CILC and CDR

17 programs. They were planning for their entire system,
18 not just to serve these 900 megawatts of capacity from
19 the program.

20 Q I guess my question is, if the CILC and CDR

21 customers themselves are not generating power for other
22 customers, what need would FPL have in the absence of

23 the CILC and CDR program to serve the system except to
24 make sure that there is firm load available to support

25 the CDR an CILC customers®?
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A I am sorry, I think I have lost track of the
guestion.

Q It's getting a little complicated.

A Yeah, sorry.

Q Let me try that again.

Could the two FPL scenarios that FPL was
looking at in deriving that was the program of with the
CDR/CILC program and without the CDR/CILC program
essentially, correct?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q Okay. And since we already established that
CDR and CILC customers do not generate energy to serve
other customers, what need would FPL have to add
batteries, in the difference between those two
scenarios, except to now serve the firm load of the CDR
and CILC customers?

A Well, the very purpose of the CDR and CILC
program is that they can be called upon to reduce their
load. So during those times of peak need, those -- the
CILC and CDR loads will essentially be taken off the
system, therefore, that reduction in capacity need 1is
what's accounting for those battery additions.

Q Thank you. I think that's the answer we
are --

A I am glad we got there.
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1 Q Okay. On page 24, line 18, of your

2 testimony --

3 A I am there.

4 0 -— I know it's redacted here, but that number
5 is based on the incremental generation charge contained
6 in Witness Cohen's model, is that right?

7 A That's correct.

8 Q Do you know if that was cut almost in half in
9 her rebuttal testimony?

10 A I am not aware of that.

11 Q Did you propose increased -- you proposed to
12 increase the CDR and CILC credit by 40.7 percent, is

13 that right?

14 A That is correct.

15 Q And added to the current credit, that would --
16 well, let me just ask it, that would be about $30.5

17 million of additional credit per year?

18 A I have not made that calculation.

19 Q Would you accept, subject to check, that the
20 total revenue requirement cost of the current credit
21 plus your additional credit would be a little over
22 $420 million over the four-year term?
23 A Subject to check, yes.
24 Q And do you know if FPL is currently planning

25 to add 3,953 megawatts of batteries from 2025 through

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3835

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

20297

A Subject to check, yes.

Q Do you know if that comes with a cumulative
revenue requirement from that same time period of 255 --
a little over $255 million?

A I have not made that -- or I have not reviewed
that information.

Q Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ly, that's all my
questions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR"?

MR. LAVIA: No questions.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?

MR. MAY: ©No qguestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: No questions.
MR. BREW: No questions from FRF.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FPL?

MS. MONCADA: No questions.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, are there

any questions from us?
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1 Seeing none, back to FIPUG for redirect.

2 MR. MOYLE: We have no redirect.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Anything that needs
4 to be moved into the record?

5 MR. MOYLE: We would like to move the exhibits
6 that accompany the testimony of Mr. Ly. That would
I be -- my records are 244, 245 and 246, which were

8 affixed to his testimony as 1 to 3.

9 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: ©Okay. That's what I have
10 as well. Is there objection? Seeing none, soO

11 moved.

12 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 244-246 were received

13 into evidence.)

14 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
15 be moved into the record, FEL?

16 MR. MARSHALL: Exhibit 984.

17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Just that one?

18 Any objections to 984? Seeing none, so moved.
19 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 984 was received into

20 evidence.)

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Nothing else that needs to
22 be moved. Excellent.

23 Mr. Ly, thank you very much.

24 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

25 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: You are excused.
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Excellent.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I think we can take FEL's
witnesses. What time is it here? We got plenty of
time. Sorry.

FEL.

MR. MARSHALL: FEL calls Karl Rabago to the
stand.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Rabago, before you sit
down, do you mind standing and raising your right
hand?

Whereupon,

KARL RABAGO
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, was examined and testified as follows:

THE WITNESS: I do.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

I'm sorry. I didn't mean to grab you as you
were putting stuff down, so feel free to get
settled in.

Mr. Marshall, it's all yours once the witness
is ready.

THE WITNESS: One second. Okay. Ready.

EXAMINATION
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BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Can you please state your name and business
address for the record?

A Yes. My name is Karl R. Rabago. I am the

principle of Rabago Energy. I will just go on with the

rest. My business address 1350 Gaylord Street, Denver,
Colorado.

Q And on whose behalf are you testifying-?

A I am testifying on behalf of LULAC, Florida

Rising and ECOSWE.

Q Mr. Rabago, on June 9th, 2025, did you prepare
and cause to be filed testimony and Exhibits KRR-1
through KRR-5 regarding this rate case?

A Yes.

MR. MARSHALL: And for the record, those are

going to be exhibits identified on the CEL as 252

through 256.

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Do you have that testimony and those exhibits
you with today?

A I do.

Q If T asked you the same questions, would your
answers be the same?

A It would -- they would.

Q Do you have any changes to make to your
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1 prefiled testimony or exhibits?

2 A I have two small items of errata. On page 36,
3 line 17, the word assert should be asset. And on

4 line -- on page 47, line 15, the word forecasts should

5 be forecasting errors.

6 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, at this point, I
7 would like to have Mr. Rabago's prefiled direct

8 testimony be entered into the record as though

9 read --

10 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

11 MR. MARSHALL: -- those two changes.

12 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Karl

13 Rédbago was inserted.)
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Mr. Rabago, did you prepare a summary of your
testimony?

A Yes, I did.

Q Would please go ahead and give us your
summary?

A So thank you for the opportunity to summarize

my direct testimony in this proceeding. Again, I am
Karl Rabago, and I am appearing on behalf of LULAC
Florida Rising and ECOSWF.

In my testimony, I focused on addressing
issues raised by FPL's filings that are very significant
to residential and small business customers with a
special focus on the factors that negatively impact
affordability over both the near- and long-term.
Unfortunately, there are many such proposals in this
case and only limited time for the summary. So I will
only be able to provide highlights and invite you to a
full review of my testimony.

My overarching conclusion is simple. FPL
proposes spending that will not and cannot result in
rates that are fair, just and reasonable. Under Florida
law, that means that the Commission cannot and should
not vote to approve the proposed rates and spending.

As I said in my testimony, and as you have
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1 heard from other witnesses, FPL seeks your approval to

2 make itself a haven for overearning. My recommendations
3 to the Commission are as follows, and have the effect of
4 eliminating any rate increase in 2026 at all:

5 Reject the proposed changes to the allowed

6 return on equity and the proposed increase in the equity
7 ratio in favor of a 9.6 percent return on equity and an
8 equity percentage of 50.5 two percent. My testimony

9 shows how FPL's current and proposed ROE greatly exceed
10 the cost of equity and without a reasonable basis. The
11 changes I propose in shareholder profits alone would

12 reduce FPL's revenue requirements by more than a

13 billion-and-a-half dollars.

14 Reject the proposals for new battery spending.
15 FPL does not appear to have a real need for the

lo batteries as evidenced by the deeply flawed stochastic
17 loss of load probability study that it commissioned in
18 this case. Likewise, FPL has not offered sound evidence
19 to support its proposal that customers pay for the
20 522-megawatt Northwest Florida Battery Project.
21 The Commission should also reject FPL's
22 proposal to recognize all investment tax credits for the
23 battery projects in the year following commissioning.
24 Normalization should be the default approach, and aligns

25 with the longstanding matching principle in ratemaking.
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Florida Power & Light's approach has attributes of a
ratemaking Ponzi scheme and should be rejected.

Reject the proposal to create the tax
adjustment mechanism, it would be an FPL controlled
slush fund for manipulating deferred tax liability to
maximize realized profits.

Reject FPL's regressive proposal to increase
the minimum bill by 20 percent to $30 per customer per
month, which would raise rates without reasonable
Justification for nearly half a million FPL residential
and small business customers.

Reject FPL's proposal to make its solar power
facilities program, which does not work, into a
permanent program.

Require FPL to adopt my recommendations for
large load tariffs that would apply to data centers and
similar customers. And require FPL to adopt more
reasonable and reality-based methods for forecasting
sales.

In addition, there are several other issues
that merit addressing by the Commission, as I said. But
in closing, I do want to add one issue.

FPL enjoys certain free speech rights, but
they should not have the right to use ratepayer dollars

to advance misleading claims about the affordability of

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



3893

1 their service. I specifically refer to the way -- ways
2 in which FPL continues to claim, without transparent and
3 verifiable substantiation, that it provides service at

4 rates or bills that are lower than average, and

5 misleadingly fails to realistically account for

6 potential increases during various -- due to various
7 issues like storm damage charges.
8 Honest communication about rates and bills and

9 discipline in utility spending is especially important,
10 because millions of Floridians live in poverty, and it
11 is worse in counties served by FPL. A third of total
12 Florida households are asset limited and income
13 constrained even while the heads of households are
14 employed. They cannot and should not bear the burden of

15 FPL overearning.

16 Thank you.

17 Q Thank you.

18 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Rhabdo is available for
19 cross—examination.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

21 OPC?

22 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and the
23 OPC has no guestions.

24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

25 MR. LAVIA: No questions.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

MR. MAY: ©No guestions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No gquestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEA?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: No questions from FRF.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG.

MR. MOYLE: I just have one question for him.

BY MR. MOYLE:

Q

IT portion of the --

A

Mr. Radbago are you coming back for the Phase

I am sorry, I am having a little trouble

hearing you.

Q
portion?

A

Q
you then?

A

Q

You are going to be a witness for the Phase IT

Yes.

Okay.

Okay.

No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

FPL?

EXAMINATION

I will probably have some questions for

Premier Reporting
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1 MS. MONCADA: No questions from FPL.

2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

3 MR. STILLER: No qgquestions.

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, any

5 questions?

6 Seeing no questions, back to you for redirect.
7 MR. MARSHALL: No redirect, Mr. Chairman.

8 We would ask that the witness be excused and

9 move in Exhibits 252 through 256 into the record.
10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Seeing no objections
11 to those, so moved.

12 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 252-256 were received

13 into evidence.)

14 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: And, Mr. Rabago, thank you

15 very much for your testimony.

16 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

17 (Witness excused.)

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL, you may call your next
19 witness.

20 MR. MARSHALL: Call MacKenzie Marcelin to the

21 stand.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: If you don't mind stay

23 standing and rise your right hand.

24 Whereupon,

25 MACKENZIE MARCELIN
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1 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
2 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

3 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

4 THE WITNESS: Yes.

5 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome. Great. Thank
6 you. Feel free to get settled in.

7 And, Mr. Marshall, it's passed over to you
8 once you are ready.

9 EXAMINATION

10 BY MR. MARSHALL:

11 Q Make sure to turn your microphone on.

12 Can you please state your name and business
13 address for the record?

14 A My name is MacKenzie Marcelin, and our

15 business address is 10800 Biscayne Boulevard, Miami,

16 Florida.

17 Q And on whose behalf are you testifying today?
18 A Florida Rising, LULAC and ECOSWE.
19 Q And, Mr. Marcelin, on June 9th, 2025, did you

20 prepare and cause to be filed testimony and Exhibits
21 MM-1 through MM-5 regarding this rate case?

22 A Yes.

23 Q And just for the record, those would be

24 Exhibits 257 through 261 on the CEL?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q Do you have that testimony and those exhibits
2 you with today?

3 A Yes.

4 Q If T asked you the same questions today, would
5 your answers be the same?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Do you have any changes to your prefiled

8 testimony or exhibits?

9 A No.

10 MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, at this point, I
11 would like to have Mr. Marcelin's prefiled direct
12 testimony be entered into the record as though

13 read.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

15 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of

16 MacKenzie Marcelin was inserted.)
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q Mr. Marcelin, did you prepare a summary of

your testimony?

A Yes.
Q Would you please go ahead and give us your
summary?
A Sure can.
As stated, my name is MacKenzie Marcelin. I

am the Deputy Campaigns Director for Florida Rising.
For folks that do not know, Florida Rising is a people
powered organization made up of members advancing
economic or racial Jjustice across Florida.

Through our climate justice work specifically,
we strive to secure a future where we mitigate the harm
from the climate crisis, ensure that no community is
suffering from an economic system that prioritize
profits over the social and ecological well-being of
people and our planet. This is why we are particularly
focused on this rate case.

First, Florida Rising residential customers,
which include Florida Rising members, face some of the
highest electricity bills in the nation. Our members
are facing an affordability crisis due to rising rent,
food prices and, of course, electricity bills. Not only

that, but FPL is not doing enough to provide key energy
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efficiency as its energy efficiency savings, as a
percent of retail sales are one of the worst in the
nation. This situation is exasperated by Florida
Rising's proposal, which hands millions of dollars in
credits its largest commercial and industrial customers,
allowing them to remain interruptible without
interruption, primarily at the expense of residential
and small business customers. Even if Florida can show
legitimate cause that the customers will be interrupted,
those credits should still be significantly reduced.

Increasing rates as FPL proposed, would
increase unaffordability and limiting access to our
energy systems, which ultimately would make FPL's system
unreliable to the average residential customers.

Second, in Florida, with a climate crisis on
the rise, our high heat days are increasing and our AC
is no longer just a luxury, but a requirement to keep
our homes healthy, habitable and whole.

Also, with rising heats in our oceans, climate
disasters are becoming more frequent. Floridians across
the state are becoming more vulnerable not only to its
fiscal impacts, but also to its financial impacts. If a
storm were to hit Florida, it would only increase the
cost of housing, insurance and, of course, as I

mentioned before, utilities, furthering the
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affordability crisis we are facing.

For many, limiting access to the energy we all
need to survive in the modern day would perpetuate and
exacerbate any quality, particularly for low-income and
communities of color already facing systemic burdens.
We cannot continue this trend of FPL hiking historic
rates, pouring billions into fossil fuel projects, and
also, at the same time, large industrial customer
pockets as well, and then passing the costs onto
residential and small business customers.

A fair and Jjust energy system to ensure that
all Floridians, especially the most vulnerable of us,
have access to affordable energy we need to live a

quality life.

Q Does that conclude your summary?
A That does.
Q Thank you, Mr. Marcelin.

MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Marcelin is available for
cross—examination.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

OPC?

MR. WATRQOUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the
OPC has no guestions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRF —-- I am sorry, FAIR.

MR. LAVIA: No questions.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
FEIA®?

MR. MAY:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MS. EATON:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
CAPTAIN RIVERA:

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. BREW:
MR. MOYLE:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MS. MONCADA: No
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR.

STILLER: No

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

questions from us of Mr.

Seeing none,

MR. MARSHALL:

Marcelin be excused and we move 1n Exhibits 257

through 261 into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
those exhibits,

(Whereupon,
evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

No questions.

No questions.

No questions.

No guestions.

No questions.

back to FEL.

No redirect.

so moved.

Exhibit Nos.

Thank you.

Walmart?

Thank vyou.

FEA?

Thank you.
FRF.

Thank you.

FPL?
questions.
Staff?
questions.
are there

Commissioners,

Marcelin?

We ask that Mr.

Seeing no objections to

257-261 were received

Mr.

Marcelin, thank you
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very much for your testimony. You are excused.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

(Witness excused.)

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. I am going to take a
quick poll here. It's 11:30-ish. We have got a
few more witnesses, FEA witnesses that would be
coming next. I am Jjust going to ask all the
parties real quick, what is your approximation just
on guestions?

MR. MARSHALL: It varies depending on the FEA
witness, but I would -- I think we have -- it
depends on the order of witnesses we take whether I
think we could get through before lunch or not, but
I think we -- there is a good chance we could get
through before lunch.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. OPC, fair?

MR. WATROUS: I would second that statement.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I meant to say is that
fair, and then FAIR.

MR. LAVIA: Agreed.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Awesome.

Parties, any objections to that? Let's go
ahead let's -- then I will toss it over to FEA and
you can introduce your first witness.

CAPTAIN RIVERA: Thank you, Chair. I call to
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1 the stand Mr. Michael Gorman, please.

2 MR. STILLER: And, Mr. Chair, if this is Mr.
3 Gorman, I believe there is an agreement that he

4 will present both as-filed testimony and settlement
5 testimony, am I correct on that?

6 CAPTAIN RIVERA: That was FEA's understanding
7 as well.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Parties, any objections to
9 that? Okay, that seems to be what the plan is.

10 CAPTAIN RIVERA: Thank you.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Gorman, do you mind

12 staying standing and raise your right hand?

13 Whereupon,

14 MICHAEL P. GORMAN

15 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
16 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
17 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

18 THE WITNESS: I do.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Feel free to get
20 settled in and I will pass it over to you once you
21 are ready.
22 CAPTAIN RIVERA: Thank vyou.
23 EXAMINATION
24 BY CAPTAIN RIVERA:
25 Q Can you please introduce yourself for the
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1 record, using your name and your full business address,

2 sir?

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Gorman, your microphone
4 may be off. Do you mind repeating yourself? Thank
5 you.

6 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

7 My name is Michael Gorman, Brubaker &

8 Associates, 1it's a managing principle, 16690

9 Swingley Ridge Road, Chesterfield, Missouri.

10 BY CAPTAIN RIVERA:

11 Q Mr. Gorman, did you cause your direct

12 testimony to be filed on this case on 9 June, 20257

13 A Yes.

14 Q Have you read over that testimony before

15 testifying here today?

16 A Yes, I have.

17 Q Do you have any corrections or changes to that
18 testimony?

19 A I have one typographical. 1It's on page 12, on
20 line 22. The word A-N-D should be struck and the word
21 I-N should be inserted. Line 22 should read: And

22 estimated in-service date.

23 Q Thank you.

24 If I asked you the same questions in your

25 testimony, would your answers be the same or
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substantially the same here today?
A Yes, they would.
Q Have you prepared a summary of your testimony

for the Commissioners?

A I have. Yes.
Q Can you provide it?
A Yes, I can.
Chairman and Commissioners, good morning. I

appreciate the opportunity to appear before you this
morning.

My testimony concerns the spread of the
revenue deficiency across the various rate classes. I
am in agreement with the company that that spread should
reflect a gradual movement towards cost of service, but
should be managed to the extent that no specific rate
class receives an overly large increase in this rate
class.

My one distinction from the company in this
case 1s that I do not rely on its class cost of service
study, but, rather, rely on the class cost of service
study of my colleague Mr. Matthew Smith. Mr. Smith
makes adjustments to the class cost of service study
which more accurately allocates production in
transmission cost across the various rate classes, and

it's on that basis, using his cost of service study,
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1 that I propose a revenue spread across the various rate
2 classes.

3 In my direct testimony, I also comment on the
4 company's proposed implementation of a large load

5 contract service rate. Many provisions of that contract
6 rate proposed by the company I find to be reasonable,

7 but I recommended certain adjustments to that contract

8 rate as filed.

9 That concludes my summary.

10 CAPTAIN RIVERA: Submit him for cross.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

12 OPC?

13 CAPTAIN RIVERA: I am sorry, sir. I would

14 like to move his testimony into the record as

15 though it was read.

16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

17 (Whereupon, Phase I prefiled direct testimony

18 of Michael Gorman was inserted.)
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC?

MR. WATROUS: I would like to clarify. This
is just on the as-filed case right now? Not Phase
IT”?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: Correct. I figured I would
go through Phase I first and then switch to
settlement testimony.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So let's do that, and let's
swing through and we will swing right back and go
into settlement.

MR. WATROUS: That works. As far as the Phase
I goes, OPC as has no gquestions. Thank you.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. MARSHALL:
Q Good morning, Mr. Gorman.
A Good morning.
Q If we could go to page four of your testimony
at table 1, this shows -- this is based on FPL's

proposed cost of service for the 2026 test year, is that
right?

A Table 1 would be the company's cost of service
study. Table 3 would reflect FEA's class cost of

service study.
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1 Q Right. Maybe I didn't enunciate clearly. I
2 did say FPL's cost of service.

3 A I apologize. I heard FEA.

4 Q I am sorry if I didn't enunciate clearly

5 enough.

6 A Thank vyou.
7 Q In the index column there, that would be an
8 index of -- compared to the system average increase, 1is

9 that right?

10 A It would, yes.
11 Q And it would show under FPL, the company's
12 cost of service study for residential customers, .83 of

13 the index?

14 A That's correct.

15 Q And GS would be at .217

16 A I am sorry, which class?

17 Q GS.

18 A Yes.

19 Q And if we go to page eight of your testimony,

20 table 3, this would be FEA's recommendation of the

21 revenue spread based on FEA's cost of service?

22 A Correct.

23 Q And this still has RS at 0.88 compared to the
24 system average increase for 20267

25 A Correct.
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1 Q And then it has GS at .33?
2 A That's correct.
3 Q And just to clarify, when it's below one, that

4 would be less than the system average increase?

5 A It would be below the system average increase,
6 yes.
7 Q And the proposed increase that you have for GS

8 and RS is higher than indicated by Mr. Smith's cost of
9 service study?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And that would be because of the application
12 of gradualism?

13 A It would, yes.

14 Q And that's because certain classes would be
15 limited to having an increase 1.5 times the system

16 average®?

17 A Correct.

18 Q Would that generally be the large load classes
19 that are being suggesting to that limit?
20 A It would be, in part, the large load, yes.
21 Q And so any amount that the cost of service
22 study indicated for those classes above one-and-a-half
23 times the system average, then, is reallocated to the
24 other classes?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q If we go to page nine of your testimony, would
2 this be the same table, except for 2027, based on --

3 that includes FEA's proposed revenue spread?

4 A Correct.

5 Q Thank you, Mr. Gorman. That's all my

6 questions for you on Phase T.

7 A Thank you.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

9 MR. LAVIA: ©No questions.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

11 MR. MAY: ©No questions.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

13 MS. EATON: No gquestions.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

15 MR. BREW: ©No questions.

16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

17 MR. MOYLE: No questions.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

19 MS. MONCADA: No questions.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff, are there any
21 questions?

22 MR. STILLER: No qguestions.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners?

24 Seeing no questions, go back to FEA to
25 introduce the settlement -- or for redirect and
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then, if not, the settlement portion.
CAPTAIN RIVERA: No redirect. I would like to
move to the settlement portion.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Let's do that.
FURTHER EXAMINATION
BY CAPTAIN RIVERA:
Q Mr. Gorman, did you also cause to be filed
your settlement testimony on 3 September, 2025?
A Yes.
Q Have you read over that testimony before

testifying here today?

A Yes.
Q Do you have any corrections to that testimony?
A Yes. One typographical error on page two,

line 25. The number 949 should be 945. And that is the
only correction.

Q If I asked you the same questions in your
testimony here today, would your answers here today
would be the same or substantially the same?

A Yes.

Q Have you prepared a summary of your settlement

testimony for the Commissioners?

A I have. Yes.
Q Can you provide it?
A Good morning again, Commission -- Chairman and
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1 Commissioners.

2 The settlement was a result of compromise
3 between the settling parties. This case included
4 several -- many complex issues which we were able to

5 find a resolution on on a global basis, and based on the

) settlement in total, FEA feels it's a reasonable

7 resolution of the contested issues 1in this case, and we
8 recommend the Commission approve the settlement.

9 CAPTAIN RIVERA: I would like the settlement
10 testimony of Mr. Gorman to be read into the

11 record -- or sorry, to be submitted into the record
12 as though it was read.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

14 (Whereupon, Phase II prefiled direct testimony

15 of Michael Gorman was inserted.)
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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CAPTAIN RIVERA: He is now available for
cross.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

OPC?

MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. WATROUS:
Q And good morning, Mr. Gorman.
A Good morning.
Q Is it my understanding that you have adopted

Mr. Walter's testimony for the settlement?

A For the settlement? Yes.

Q Okay. And I also understand that you are
considered an expert in the return on equity and equity
ratios of companies?

A Yes.

Q So isn't it true that over the last decade,
the majority of authorized utility ROEs have been below
10 percent?

A Yes.

Q And many recent authorizations have been at or
below 9.5 percent?

A A few years ago, yes. More recently, not as
many.

Q And despite this potential downward trend,
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utilities have continued to attract capital?

A

Q

A
Q
S&P?
A

Q

A

They have.

And maintained strong credit ratings?

Yes.

And FPL currently holds an A rating from the

Yes.

And an Al from Moody's?

Yeah, that's my -- I need to check, but, yeah,

subject to check, I believe that's right.

Q

average of the proxy groups

A

probably towards the high end of the median range for

And these ratings are stronger than the

Subject to check, yes. And they are also

utility companies nationwide.

Q

And FPL's proposed equity ratio is on par with

the national companies?

A

Q

A

Q
risk?

A

Q

Their equity ratio?
Uh-huh.
No, it's above the industry norms.

And a higher equity ratio reduces

It does.

And so with that, would you agree

less risky than the average utility?

used by the FEA?

financial

that FPL is

Premier Reporting

(850) 894-0828

premier-reporting.com
Reported by: Debbie Krick



3956

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A From that specific metric alone, yes.

Q And you applied the DCF, CAPM and risk premium
models to estimate FPL's cost of equity?

A To measure the market reqguired return on a
group of company -- publicly traded companies that have
similar investment risk as FPL, vyes.

Q And each of those models supported a range of

roughly 9.0 to 10 percent ROE?

A Correct.

o] And FEA recommended a 9.5?

A That's correct.

Q And would you agree that credit rating

agencies have been emphasizing rate affordability?

A Yes.

Q And do you believe a 10.95 ROE with a 59.6
equity ratio emphasizes rate affordability?

A That issue on its own I would have issues
with, but as part of the global settlement, we think the
revenue increase 1s a reasonable resolution of the
disputed revenue requirement for the utility in this
case. So that, again, the settlement as a whole is
reasonable, but there may be certain aspects of it
which, on a standalone basis, may not be a finding that,
on its own, would be reasonable.

Q So I will ask it again, and can I please get a
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yes or a no, and that then maybe go through that
explanation again. But you believe a 10.95 ROE with a
59.6 equity ratio emphasizes rate affordability?

A Within the settlement it does for the reasons

I just described.

Q Does the FEA claim to represent residential
customers?

A No.

Q Thank you, Mr. Chair and Mr. Gorman, I have no

further questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FEL?
MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
FURTHER EXAMINATION

BY MR. MARSHALL:

Q Good morning again, Mr. Gorman.
A Good morning.
Q In your settlement testimony, on page two,

line 10, you refer to diverse parties reaching

agreement?
A Yes.
Q You don't believe that there is a specific

party that is part of the settlement for the residential
class specifically, correct?

A That's correct.
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1 Q You believe that the revenue allocation

2 included -- the revenue allocation spread included in

3 the settlement leads to rates that are fair, just and

4 reasonable?

5 A I think it's a reasonable spread across the

6 various rate classes, yes.

7 Q And all classes under the settlement are

8 getting the system average increase except RS, which is
9 getting .95 of the system average increase?

10 A I am sorry, would you repeat that?

11 Q All classes are getting the same -- are

12 getting the system average increase, well, a little bit
13 above the system average increase because RS is getting
14 .95 of the system average increase in the settlement?
15 A RS i1s getting slightly below system average
16 increase, and the other ones are getting above system
17 average increase on an equal percent change.

18 Q RS is getting more of the -- more allocated it
19 than was recommended in your direct as-filed -- notice
20 direct Phase I testimony, correct?
21 A Relative to the system average increase, 1t is
22 slightly more than I recommended, yes.
23 Q And GS is getting significantly more than
24 recommended compared to the system average increase?

25 A It is getting above system average increase,
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1 yes.

2 Q And do you know if RS and GS together comprise
3 of over 98 percent of FPL's customers?

4 A I haven't made that calculation.

5 Q It is your understanding that there was not a
6 specific agreement on a class cost of service study in

7 the settlement?

8 A Correct, not for the spread of the increase in
9 '26 and '27.

10 o] I would next like to talk about the rate

11 stabilization mechanism part of the settlement, and

12 perhaps it would be easier to bring that up. This would
13 be master page K22.

14 You reviewed the settlement in preparing your

15 testimony?

16 A I did. Yes.

17 I am sorry, should that be showing up on this
18 screen too?

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, what you see behind
20 me --

21 THE WITNESS: It is.

22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: -- would also be there, and
23 then you have control through the mouse.

24 THE WITNESS: Okay. Thank you.

25 BY MR. MARSHALL:
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Q If we go down to paragraph 21 --
A I am there.
Q -- the revenue stabilization mechanism is

funded in part by the 2025 Northwest Florida battery
ITCs?

A Yes.

Q And you don't know what the value of those
ITCs associated with that project are?

A I do not specifically. No.

Q It's also funded, in the paragraph above that,
by the leftover RSAM?

A I am having trouble hearing you.

Q It T am sorry. I will try to speak slower.

And above that, it also indicates that the

rate stabilization mechanism is funded by any leftover
reserve surplus amortization mechanism?

A Yes.

Q And you don't know how much is associated with
that part of the RSM?

A Is not specifically, no.

Q It's also funded by $1.155 billion of
unprotected deferred tax liabilities?

A It is.

Q And that creates a regulatory liability that

will have to be paid back?
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A Well, it creates a regulatory liability, yeah.
But typically, a regulatory asset is -- I think I
misstated this in my deposition. Regulatory asset is
something the company will seek recovery of from
customers. Regulatory liability is an obligation the
company to credit back to customers.

Q Do you have an understanding of whether that
$1.155 billion, to the extent it is used, will have to
be paid back to FPL in the future?

A If the income tax has already been collected
by FPL, then it will not have to be -- it will have to
be paid to government taxing authority. So it will be a
temporary benefit to FPL to enhance their ability to
recover their cost of service, so it's not a permanent
benefit to FPL.

Q So do you have an understanding of whether
customers are going to pay FPL at some point in the
future for those tax liabilities?

A The tax liabilities will be used to reduce
carrying charges in some way to benefit customers until
the taxes are actually paid to government taxes
authorities, in which case, they are no longer available
to reap those benefits.

Q So are -- in FPL uses this amount -- these

unprotected deferred tax liabilities as part of the rate
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1 stabilization mechanism, are customers -- do you have an
2 understanding of whether FPL's customers are going to

3 have to pay those deferred tax liabilities back to FPL

4 when those tax liabilities come due to the government?

5 A Well, while they are available -- before they
6 are pald to government tax authorities there will reduce
7 carrying charges collected from customers, so that will
8 lower charges to customers. After they are remitted to
9 government taxing authorities, that carrying charge

10 savings will no longer be available.

11 Q Right. But this allows FPL to use those

12 unprotected deferred tax liabilities to manage its

13 earnings, correct?

14 A Well, it's part of the rate stabilization

15 mechanism, so, yeah, it gives them ability to manage

16 their earnings, and you can do that by lowering your

17 carrying charge.
18 Q I guess my question is, will that allow FPL to
19 create a regulatory asset that will need -- that future

20 customers will be charged?

21 A I am not aware that it will. It's my

22 understanding that it will be used to produce temporary
23 cost reductions for FPL that will allow it to, you know,
24 implement the RSM in a manner that's consistent with the

25 settlement.
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1 Q Well, if we go up to paragraph 20, just above
2 that. Does this indicate that a regulatory asset would
3 be created that represents the amount of referred taxes
4 that would be recovered in future periods?

5 A It says: The regulatory liability shall

6 represent the full amount of reduction in tax expense

7 projected to be provided to customers through the RSM.
8 The regulatory asset represents the amount of deferred
9 taxes that will be recovered in future periods over the
10 average life of the underlying assets.

11 Q And then it says that the regulatory asset

12 would be amortized over 30 years?

13 A It does.

14 Q And so now reading that, do you have an

15 understanding of whether a regulatory asset would be

lo created that would have to be paid back to FPL?

17 A When you refer to a regulatory asset, you are
18 creating an obligation to make payments to the utility.
19 So that would imply to me that there is a true-up

20 mechanism that, within the settlement, that allows the
21 RSM to operate in a manner that helps manage the

22 earnings level of the utility, and, to the extent the
23 utility is extending benefits to customers that they

24 haven't yet, customers haven't yet paid for, then there

25 will be a true-up in that benefit.
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1 Q All right. We can move on to the next page,

2 where it discusses the asset optimization program at the
3 top of the page. Do you see that there?

4 A It's on the next page, the very next page?

5 Q Yeah. So it should be K23, you will see at

6 the top of the page.

7 A Okay. I am there.

8 Q And the settlement allows FPL to recognize in
9 base rates the customer's share of the gains generated
10 in the Asset Optimization Program?

11 A Yes.

12 Q Am I right, therefore, only gains in excess of
13 $150 million would be provided back to customers through
14 the Fuel Cost Recovery Clause?

15 A Well, that would constitute the RSM amount,

16 but, yeah, it is stated at 1.155 billion.

17 Q Well, T am talking about in the next sentence,
18 in addition to the RSM. Do you see that?

19 A I do.
20 Q And my question is, you don't have an estimate
21 of how much is expected to be the customer's share of
22 the gains that will be recognized in base rates,
23 correct?
24 A I do not. No.

25 Q The settlement also allows FPL to take the
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1 investment tax credits in a flow-through in a single

2 year?

3 A Well, typically, an ITC would be taken as

4 guickly as you can. So if they have taxable income that

5 can be used, that can be offset by it, vyes.

6 Q Well, do you know if they plan to -- if the

L settlement allows FPL to sell the ITCs, you know, in

8 case they don't have enough taxable income?

9 A Yes, 1t does. It allows them to generate, you
10 know, monetize those ITCs as quickly as possible, either
11 through reducing taxable income or to sell them to a
12 third party to monetize.

13 Q And does that create a flip-back effect of

14 going from a negative revenue requirement, you know, the
15 generating asset associated with those ITCs, to a

16 positive revenue requirement the following year?

17 A It depends on the period over which the ITC is
18 amortized to customers.

19 Q The settlement allows FPL to take them in a

20 single year, correct, amortize them in a single year?

21 A It allows them to recognize 1in a single year,
22 yes.
23 Q And you don't have an estimate of what that

24 flip-back effect would be in 2030, correct?

25 A I do not.
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24

25

Q Thank you, Mr. Gorman. Just one second.

That's all my questions.

A Thank vyou.

MR. MARSHALL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR, you recognized.

MR. LAVIA: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?
MR. MAY: ©No questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?
MS. EATON: No questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: FRE?

MR. BREW: No guestions.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?
MR. MOYLE: No questions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FPL?

MS. MONCADA: No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?
MR. STILLER: No questions.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners,

any questions for the witness?

Seeing no questions, back to FEA for redirect.

CAPTAIN RIVERA: No redirect.

May this witness be excused?

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yes. Mr. Gorman, you may

be excused. Thank you very much.

are there
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THE WITNESS: Thank you.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So we will come -- so let's
take a break now for lunch, if that's okay, and
then, FEA, if your other -- two more witnesses, I
believe, if they are here, then we will go ahead
and get --

MS. HARPER: Just a second, Mr. Chair.

Just -- sorry to interrupt you. I just want to
clarify, are there any exhibits we need to enter
into the record for this witness?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any exhibits from Mr.
Gorman?

CAPTAIN RIVERA: None. None for Mr. Gorman,
sir.

MR. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, I don't -- we did
use an exhibit, and I don't know if the preference
would be to move of it in now or later, i1t would be
Exhibit 1277, which includes the settlement
agreement.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Do we move that in at the
settlement time, Just note that, since we are not
necessarily in that phase?

MS. MONCADA: FPL was planning to move it in.

MR. STILLER: Then we should wait.
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1 MR. MARSHALL: That's fine us. We are fine
2 with waiting. We just want to make sure it's moved
3 in at some point.

4 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. A good point. Yeah,
5 so let's -- we will make sure that that's done

6 then.

7 Let's go ahead and break for lunch. It's

8 12:05. Let's reconvene here back at 1:05, and

9 then, FEA, your next witness will be up.

10 CAPTAIN RIVERA: Thank you.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No problem.

12 (Lunch recess.)

13 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
14 18.)

15

16

17

18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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